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GROUP INSURANCE COMMISSION

Charles F. Hurley Building

19 Staniford Street

Boston, MA  02114

MINUTES OF THE MEETING

NUMBER: Six Hundred Thirty
DATE:   May 18, 2017

TIME:   8:30 A.M.

PLACE:  19 Staniford Street, Boston, MA  02114

Members Present:

Gary Anderson, Acting Commissioner of Insurance
Theron R. Bradley (Public Member)

Edward Tobey Choate (Public Member)
Christine Clinard (Public Member)
Tamara P. Davis (Public Member)

Robert J. Dolan (Massachusetts Municipal Association)

Joseph Gentile (Public Safety)

Bobbi Kaplan (NAGE)

Kristen Lepore, Secretary of Administration and Finance
Eileen P. McAnneny (Public Member)
Anne M. Paulsen (Retiree Member), Vice Chair

Timothy D. Sullivan (Massachusetts Teachers Association)

Valerie Sullivan (Public Member)

Margaret Thompson (Local 5000, SEIU, NAGE)

Members Absent:
Katherine Baicker (Health Economist), Chair
Kevin Drake (Council 93, AFSCME, AFL-CIO)

Melvin A. Kleckner (Massachusetts Municipal Association)

Vice Chair Paulsen called the meeting to order.
The Executive Director introduced Commissioner Davis as the new Commissioner for the open Public Member seat.  Commissioner Davis stated that she now works in the biotech pharmaceutical industry.  The Executive Director introduced Commissioner Gentile as the Commissioner for Public Safety seat that was vacated by Commissioner Kelly.  Commissioner Gentile stated that he is a police officer in Springfield.  The General Counsel stated that Commissioner Clinard had not yet been sworn in officially as she was reappointed after filling a term so she would not be voting as she was not sworn in yet.

Approval of Minutes
The Executive Director stated that the minutes of the meeting held on April 13, 2017 were sent to the Commissioners for review. Commissioner Kaplan noted that there were some typographical corrections for in the minutes.  On a motion by Commissioner V. Sullivan, seconded by Commissioner McAnneny, the minutes with corrections were unanimously approved.
JANUARY 2017 Final Reconciliation 

The Budget Director reported, and it was noted, that final reconciliation payments were made to the insurance carriers for the premium due as follows:

	JANUARY 2017

	Premium Reconciliation
	Estimate
	Final
	Reconciliation
	Percent

	
	
	
	
	

	Basic Life
	$1,028,955 
	$1,029,827 
	$872
	0.1%

	Optional Life
	3,358,559 
	3,359,221 
	662
	0.0%

	HMO Premiums
	36,992,482 
	37,081,963 
	89,481
	0.2%

	Long-Term Disability
	1,231,626 
	1,232,358 
	732
	0.1%

	Dental 
	2,297,857 
	2,299,525 
	      1,667 
	0.1%

	RMT Life
	57,298 
	57,225 
	        (73) 
	-0.1%

	RMT Health
	3,378,064 
	3,403,512 
	     25,448 
	0.8%

	EGR Health
	7,716 
	7,716 
	          0
	0.0%

	ASO Administrative Fee*
	7,582,417 
	7,582,417 
	          0 
	0.0%

	TOTAL
	$55,934,975 
	$56,053,764 
	$118,789
	

	
	
	
	
	

	Date paid:
	1/2/2017
	4/21/2017
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	*The ASO Administrative Fee is reconciled on a different schedule than the other premium payments.  The estimated ASO Administrative Fee is shown in both the "Estimate" and the "Final" columns.


Approval of Payment of Estimated Premiums
The Budget Director requested approval of a payment of 100% of the estimated premium due June 1, 2017 for the following contracts:

	JUNE 2017

	Estimated
	State
	Employee
	Total

	Premiums
	Share
	Share
	

	Basic Life
	$812,797 
	$212,012 
	$1,024,809 

	Optional Life
	0 
	3,291,474 
	3,291,474 

	HMO Premiums
	29,339,558 
	7,761,256 
	37,100,814 

	Long-Term Disability
	0 
	1,241,098 
	1,241,098 

	Dental
	665,550 
	1,657,359 
	2,322,909 

	RMT Life
	45,595 
	11,444 
	57,039

	RMT Health
	2,010,856 
	1,299,013 
	3,309,869 

	EGR Health
	5,885 
	1,096 
	6,981 

	ASO Administrative Fee
	5,077,376 
	1,576,018 
	6,653,395 

	TOTAL
	$37,957,617 
	$17,050,770 
	$55,008,388 


On a motion by Commissioner T. Sullivan, seconded by Commissioner McAnneny, the Executive Director’s request was unanimously approved.
March and April Claims Paid Reimbursements  
The Budget Director reported, and it was noted, that March and April reimbursements were made for the self-insured plans for claims paid as follows:

	Claims Reimbursements
	March       2017
	March     2016
	difference

	Beacon Claims
	$3,347,755 
	$4,180,807 
	($833,052)

	Caremark Claims
	23,455,335 
	29,757,197 
	(6,301,862)

	Davis Vision Claims
	36,454 
	39,169 
	        (2,715) 

	Harvard Pilgrim Claims
	42,882,995 
	57,955,675 
	(15,072,680)

	Tufts Claims
	57,800,411 
	50,575,508 
	    7,224,903 

	Unicare Claims
	53,804,484 
	53,931,425 
	   (126,941) 

	Other Costs
	144,281 
	330,890 
	(186,609)

	Total
	$181,471,715 
	$196,770,671 
	($15,298,956)

	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	

	Claims Reimbursements
	March       2017
	AVG YTD            2017
	AVG YTD            2016

	Beacon Claims
	$3,347,755 
	$3,212,486 
	$3,262,028 

	Caremark Claims
	23,455,335 
	21,333,678 
	22,187,522 

	Davis Vision Claims
	36,454 
	36,424 
	37,511 

	Harvard Pilgrim Claims
	42,882,995 
	43,377,093 
	47,421,166 

	Tufts Claims
	57,800,411 
	49,576,292 
	46,364,526 

	Unicare Claims
	53,804,484 
	54,696,017 
	51,385,981 

	Other Costs
	144,281 
	1,045,849 
	1,415,135 

	Total
	$181,471,715 
	$173,277,839 
	$172,073,869 


The Budget Director compared March 2016 to March 2017 and then the YTD monthly average. Commissioner Paulsen asked the Budget Director about the difference between Harvard for the past two years. The Budget Director responded that Harvard had four weeks this year and five last year.

	Claims Reimbursements
	April       2017
	April     2016
	difference

	Beacon Claims
	$3,411,481 
	$3,873,744 
	($462,263)

	Caremark Claims
	8,977,347 
	27,893,769 
	(18,916,422)

	Davis Vision Claims
	41,691 
	42,630 
	        (939) 

	Harvard Pilgrim Claims
	38,801,042 
	44,367,548 
	(5,566,506)

	Tufts Claims
	46,827,711 
	58,890,409 
	   (12,062,698) 

	Unicare Claims
	54,507,615 
	50,666,591 
	   3,841,024 

	Other Costs
	1,067,024 
	135,574 
	931,450

	Total
	$153,633,911 
	$185,870,265 
	($32,236,354)

	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	

	Claims Reimbursements
	April       2017
	AVG YTD            2017
	AVG YTD            2016

	Beacon Claims
	$3,411,481 
	$3,232,385 
	$3,323,200 

	Caremark Claims
	8,977,347 
	20,098,045 
	22,758,147 

	Davis Vision Claims
	41,691 
	36,951 
	38,023 

	Harvard Pilgrim Claims
	38,801,042 
	42,919,488 
	47,115,804 

	Tufts Claims
	46,827,711 
	49,301,434 
	47,617,114 

	Unicare Claims
	54,507,615 
	54,677,177 
	51,314,042 

	Other Costs
	1,067,024 
	1,047,966 
	1,287,179 

	Total
	$153,633,911 
	$171,313,446 
	$173,453,509 


The Budget Director stated that there was a difference in timing for Caremark claims compared with last year. Commissioner V. Sullivan asked how the EGWP savings fit into the presentation. The Budget Director stated that the way the GIC was paying had changed; the GIC now pays upfront and then is reimbursed from the federal government.  Commissioner Paulsen asked about the timeline for the payments. The Budget Director stated that some payments were monthly and some quarterly.  
Budget Update 
The Budget Director discussed the difference between March and April’s claims that were paid on self-insured, the premiums paid, the state vs. enrollee shares, and the running state share over the course of a year.  The Budget Director stated that to gain a more informative approach everyone should look at the YTD tracking against appropriation. She stated that there was roughly $400 million remaining for the year. The Budget Director noted that the budget chart for the months of March and April were better than expected. The Budget Director stated that that the cumulative chart shows the GIC was very close to the budget.   A brief discussion about the lack of accounts payable period took place.
Commissioner Thompson arrived at this point.
The Executive Director stated that it took a lot of finesse to estimate month to month and the Budget Director did a great job.
Overdue Premiums and Discrepancy Reports
The Operations Director stated that the GIC sends bills monthly to over 1,000 agencies and has to collect those funds from each agency. He also noted that the agencies that are not state funded also have to be reimbursed by the state share, some of the overdue accounts had reconciliation issues, and some were just late in paying. He stated that the employee share was billed monthly, while the employer share was billed quarterly. 
The Operations Director stated that the City of Boston was late in payments and late in resolving discrepancies, individuals who no longer work there. He stated that a new GIC coordinator has just been hired and will need to get up to speed.
The Operations Director described the monthly snapshot versus ongoing billing.  The Executive Director stated that Operations and the Fiscal Department works with a variety of payroll systems, and does not have direct control over offline agencies.  She stated that the largest issues were being targeted.  The Operations Director stated that the GIC worked with 230 payroll systems.  He stated that some of housing agencies pay late because they need board approval and have to wait for that meeting.  The Operations Director outlined discrepancy issues that were not always reconciled:: deaths, incorrect premiums and no deductions. He stated that the City of Boston balance was $20,000 down to $15,250 and they that found 27 people had no dental deductions.
The Operations Director stated that the MBTA was billed $2.6 million per month for the employee share and $27 million for the employer share quarterly. The Operations Director stated that the MBTA had never reconciled their invoice with the GIC and had hired a consultant to reconcile. He noted that the MBTA has been chipping away at their outstanding balance. He stated that 1,500 plus MBTA employees had been moved to the state’s payroll system this week and 800 had been moved earlier in the year. By July, the remaining 4,000 employees would be moved over and retirees would be moved later, which would solve the collection and reconciliation problems. 

Commissioner McAnneny stated that for the municipalities that wished to join perhaps it could be required that they join the state’s payroll system. The Operations Director stated that one of complexities was that they have other non-GIC benefits that need to be on a payroll system.  He stated that the municipalities only join for the health benefits.  The Executive Director stated there were opportunities to smooth out the third party vendor and that the GIC was currently focused on its medical cost and later on the operating environment. Commissioner Davis stated that the GIC should perhaps impose standardization requirements and if the municipalities fail to comply the GIC could impose a higher fee. The Operations Director stated that the GIC already has a late payment penalty.
Nomination and Election of the Chair

Commissioner Paulsen stated that effective July that the Chair Baicker was stepping down and a new Chair was needed. Commissioner Choate nominated V. Sullivan as Chair, Commissioner McAnneny seconded the motion.
Commissioner V. Sullivan stated that she would like to keep a balanced and fair procurement for both the state and its members. 
On a motion by Commissioner Paulsen, seconded by Commissioner McAnneny, Commission V. Sullivan’s appointment as Chair was unanimously approved, effective upon Kate Baicker’s resignation.  
Commissioner Lepore stated that controlling health care costs was important to the state budget and she appreciated the thoughtful input by Commissioner V. Sullivan who had joined 18 months ago and also thanked her for stepping up to the position of Chair.
Communications
The Executive Director then made a three part presentation. 
FY17 Initiatives: The Communications Director stated that the GIC covered a diverse and disperse membership base of approximately 251,200 subscribers and over 441,500 people effective July 1.  She outlined the list of entities covered by the GIC.  She stated that online and email communication alone was not sufficient to communicate with all members: 50.8% of members are retirees, many of whom are not comfortable with using or do not have access to a computer, there currently is not an email list of all members, we cover 1,140 agencies and retirement boards and each payroll entity has its own email system, many employees do not have access to computer, such as highway workers, MBTA staff, housing authority staff, fire and police, and that some agencies limit access to the internet.  She outlined the communications strategies used to supplement print communications: ongoing communication with the 1,022 Coordinators, and use of the state’s email listserv.  She outlined the shipping and printing methods used to cut costs.
The Communications Director stated that to bring attention to tiering changes and to encourage members to take action, she developed a new theme for Annual Enrollment – Be sure to G-I-C during Annual Enrollment: Gather a list of your doctors and hospitals, Investigate your options, and Choose a plan no later than May 3. She played the Annual Enrollment video and stated that over 3,000 people had viewed the video over a five week period.

The Communications Director stated that the Benefit Decision Guides were the primary source of Annual Enrollment information, and that the three versions of these 36-page guides had been produced and distributed on time and accurately.  She outlined enhancements made to this year’s guides to make information easy to understand.  She outlined the other multiple communications that were produced for Annual Enrollment: five versions of a home mailing, three versions of at-a-glance brochures, and 17 forms based on eligibility.
The Communications Director stated that over 700 Coordinators attended one of this year’s five training sessions held across the state.  She stated that these were dynamic sessions that included an overview of the challenges faced by the Commission, changes made, steps members could take to lower out-of-pocket costs, procedural changes and two panel session questions and answer sections with the health plans and LTD carrier.  She stated that over 250 pages of the agency’s website were updated for Annual Enrollment, and that in addition to have text of all information included in the guides, the documents were converted to an ADA-compliant format: guides, locator chart, rate sheet, and at-a-glance brochures.  She stated that she also had put together the story told at the public forum and had moderated that session, and had also helped staff seven of this year’s health fairs.

The Communications Director stated that over 26,000 retirees enrolled in three Medicare plans had been converted to the EGWP prescription drug program.  She stated that key messages had been developed for the guides, she had collaborated with the Retiree Association on two articles for their publication, and key points were developed and distributed to the three plans to communicate to their members.  She stated that a transition process was determined for the 1,100 people monthly who turn age 65 or retire at age 65 or over.  She stated that the federal government required an opt out mailing, and that she had developed 49 questions and answers that were sent to members two weeks before that mailing to help ensure they did not opt out.  She stated that she also submitted last year’s EGWP project for UniCare OME members to the NEEBC Best Practices Committee, and that the GIC had been one of five recipients for the 2016 award.  She delivered an overview of the award-winning program at the NEEBC conference.
The Communications Director stated that the newsletter helped educate members, kept them up to date, and improved their understanding of benefits--promoting member involvement in their own health care.  She outlined some of the innovative articles that had been researched and written in FY17.  She stated that for the benefit statement project, email address and phone number listing and collection had been expanded to all of the GIC’s population.  She stated that the GIC’s website of over 2,000 pages averaged 41,000 visits and 226,000 page views per month and that an audit of all content had been completed in the fall in preparation of a new state website.  She stated that the number of Twitter followers had increased by 20%.
The Communications Director outlined her work with new municipalities and a presentation to 30 regional school districts that had taken place.  She stated that the Annual Report was a complex project as it required pulling together all agency achievements for the year and writing it in an interesting manner.  She stated that this year’s theme had been changing seasons, which was appropriate.  She stated that she had also served on the dental procurement team and for the 14th year on the Tufts Scholarship committee.

FY18 Budget Request: The Communications Director outlined the enrollment and budget assumptions used for the FY18 Communications budget request.  She stated that the number of printed newsletters had been reduced for the active employee populations who received it by email, which would lead to lower printing and mailing costs.  She outlined communications project requests for a benefit change mailing, new Coordinator manuals for the new MAGIC system, use of Survey Monkey, the FY17 Annual Report, website forms, Turning 65 brochure, and personnel classified.  She stated that municipal-related communications were charged to the municipal administrative fee account, EGWP mailings would be paid by SilverScript, and that other communications would be paid out of the annual enrollment communications budget and the administrative account when possible.

FY18 Communications Contract: The General Counsel stated that the FY18 communications budget request included the Communications Director’s contract. 
The General Counsel requested that the Commission authorize up to $323,132 for the communications activities described and to authorize the Executive Director to sign a contract with the Communications Director on their behalf.  
On a motion made by Commissioner McAnneny, seconded by Commissioner Kaplan, the commission voted unanimously to approve the requested Communications funds.
Commissioner V. Sullivan stated that the Communications Director had done a lot of work.  Commissioner Choate stated there clarity of video was terrific.  He stated that there should be movement towards more personalization as it was clear from the public hearing that members had their own personal concerns and misunderstandings.  The Director of Communications stated that she had written a personal urgent care story in a recent newsletter that was well received.

The General Counsel stated that as part of budget the GIC would like to authorize a Communications Director contract. On a motion by Commissioner Thompson, seconded by Commissioner Lepore, the Commission unanimously approved the Communications Director’s contract with the Executive Director authorized to sign it on their behalf.


Administrative Services Budget         
The Director of Administrative Services stated that the administrative fund was insufficient for the GIC’s needs and this request would help to run the agency.  She stated that the first item was for staff training and membership. She described that the records management system needed to be updated and asked for $50,000 for hardware and software.  
The Director of Administrative Services stated that the GIC had a full time employee cap and that many times there were peaks of work that needed to be done, particularly for Annual Enrollment. She stated that the GIC had seven temporary employees and needed as many as fifteen as projects arose.  She stated that the last request was for the phone system; upgrades to the system to better channel calls would be helpful.  She stated that an audio system for the conference room was also included.  She stated that a vendor had been found that was ADA accessible at a cost of $11,000. The Director of Administrative Services stated that the last section was for facilities management – repainting, repairing, replacing.  She stated that staff had worked with the Department of Capital Asset Management and we security audit had been conducted; to improve physical security would bes $75,000.  
Commissioner Paulsen asked for the total amount for the budget request. The Director of Administrative Services stated that the estimated maximum was $570,000 and last year was $500,000.  Commissioner McAnneny stated that a lot of these expenses were reasonable. She asked why this request wasn’t part of regular budget. The Director of Administrative Services stated that the funds had not been appropriated.  Commissioner Davis inquired about the current amount in the trust fund. The Budget Director stated that there was currently $2.5 million as a result of interest earned on the enrollee share of premiums. She stated that the amount accrued by interest was modest, but not much of the balance had been used.  Commission Lepore asked how much had been earned. The Budget Director stated that last year $160,000 had been earned and that she would be able give the actual money earned at the next meeting.
On a motion by Commissioner Lepore, seconded by Commissioner Kaplan, the Commission unanimously approved up to $570,000 for administrative expenses as presented. 
Update on Annual and Open Enrollment 
Health Fair Report: The Operations Director stated that the report of changes would be presented at the June meeting as those changes were still being entered into the system.  He stated that today’s report showed the number of staff, vendors, staff hours, and estimated attendees at each fair. He stated that there were two fairs for two new municipalities and they had the biggest attendance. Commissioner T. Sullivan inquired about the hours of the event.  The Operations Director stated that the hours were from 11-4, in Hingham members stayed until four, but in Haverhill the attendance died out by 3 pm.  He stated there were a lot of questions about turning age 65, retirement, the frozen plans, EGWP, the complexities of Social Security, Medicare, and the GIC.  He state that the health fairs offered members one-on-one assistance.  
Early Returns: The Operations Director stated that the preliminary report showed some members moving out of the frozen plans to UniCare, and some of this was offset by new municipalities where employees had been allowed to enroll in these plans.  He stated that the employees did look at their plan choices this year and plans had been asked to bring laptops so they could look up provider directories in place of printed directories.  He stated that eligibility files had been sent to SilverScript on May 3rd of over 26,000 members for the required opt out option.  He stated that most people should not opt out, but some might want to, for example if they were enrolled in Tricare. He stated that once the response files were received and approved, ID cards would go out at the end of June.  He stated that new MAGIC had been rolled out to HR/CMS and Municipal Coordinators early April.  
FSA Update: The Director of Administrative Services stated that the vendor was still going through the paper forms and that 80% of the open enrollment was handled online. Early results indicate enrollment will be ahead of last year.  
Commissioner T. Sullivan stated there were a lot of complaints with the vendor when it first came on. He asked about the status of the reimbursements for the missed deadlines with the program’s transition to a fiscal year.  The Director of Administrative Services stated that a campaign to educate members had been created, including a wallet card for receipt documentation.  Commissioner T. Sullivan stated that there were employees who had missed the dependent care deadline for reimbursements.  The Director of Administrative Services stated that for the past year, approximately twenty people had not submitted a claim for DCAP and forfeited their funds.  The Executive Director stated that a full report on this issue would be given to the Commission.  
Contracts and Amendments
The General Counsel stated that the GIC usually approved three year contracts with two one year renewals.  He stated that all of the health plans had five year contracts as part of IRBO.  He stated that every year the GIC amended those contracts with benefit changes and any other modifications needed.  He stated that the GIC has thirteen amendments that required authorization for the Executive Director to sign for the benefits and rates that had been voted on.  
On a motion by Commissioner Choate, seconded by Commissioner Kaplan, the contract amendments were unanimously approved with the Executive Director authorized to sign them.
The General Counsel stated that there was a new contract for Willis Towers Watson for consultant services with an initial three year term, with a maximum obligation $2.4 million as set out in the recommendation that had been approved in April.  He also noted that it had two one year renewal options.  He stated that WTW would assist with the health plan, pharmacy and behavioral health strategies and procurement.  He noted that the two following years would be for rate renewals, risk renewals, and strategy. He then distributed three signatures pages and asked the commission to sign them. The General Counsel stated that the Commission did not need to vote because they had voted the contract at the previous meeting.
Commission Lepore inquired about the cost of Mercer compared to the current contract. The Executive Director stated that CPII, IRBO, and health plan consulting contracts had been $1.5 million.  Commissioner Paulsen asked whether the CPII was continuing. The Executive Direct stated that the Commission was moving to group based tiering. She stated that there was sufficient data that this could be used again for another year.  She then noted that in the meantime the Commission would need to develop a tiering strategy for going forward.  Commissioner Davis asked about the fee based on the scope of work.  The General Counsel stated that fee was based on an hourly rate as part of the scope of work in the RFR.  If they have fewer hours, it will be a less amount of money, but there was a maximum obligation.  He stated that if the scope of work was expanded, an amendment would be needed. Commissioner Lepore asked why the Commission was signing the contract. The General Counsel stated that the Commission was authorizing the spending of Commission money and signed contracts were required by the Comptroller for initial contracts over $100,000. Commissioner Lepore asked if there were any conflicts of interest for ex officio members.  The General Counsel stated that there were no conflicts and that Ex Officio members have the authority to sign.
Provider Price Variation in Massachusetts 
The Executive Director stated that CHIA and Health Policy Commission, which were created by statute, were being used by Massachusetts for healthcare reform and to manage costs.  She stated that the GIC might be able to compare its performance vs. the state’s performance.  She noted that these slides from CHIA show the relative provider prices.  She stated that the first slide showed over 50% of utilization at the highest quartile price hospitals and as much as 80% in the top two quartiles by payer illustrates the dispersion of their contract prices.  She stated that CIGNA had the broadest dispersion among contracts with providers.  She stated that Aetna had the narrowest range. Payers are now managing relative price among providers.  
Commissioner Bradley asked if provider contracts could be public record.  The Executive Director stated that they were through third party review and summary.  The General Counsel stated that it could penalize payers to release contract terms as it was a competitive market.  He stated that one provider versus another provider doesn’t know want their rates known, just as one health plan versus another plan would not want their rates known.   
The Executive Director gave an overview of the acute hospital share of payments – where revenue was going by type of hospital.  The General Counsel stated that high public payers were disproportionate to public payers.  Commissioner McAnneny asked for the difference in teaching vs. academic hospitals. The Executive Director gave examples.
The Executive Director gave an overview of payments to physician group providers. She stated that the preliminary data showed that the GIC’s trends were a little better than the state’s and that more information would be available in the future.
Legislative Report
The General Counsel stated that the Senate’s budget was released Tuesday.  He stated that the amendments were due today and the debate would begin next week. The General Counsel stated that GIC’s budget was relatively consistent with the House version.  He stated that the rate cap language had not been included, which puts the GIC in a deficit of $23 million and he hoped the cap would be proposed as an amendment. The General Counsel stated that the ambulance bill was not in the Senate budget.  He stated that the budget also included a provision promoting academic detailing for pharmaceuticals and a provision that required data field CHIA so it could come up with weighted average rate for each provider that would become public.  He noted that this might be a way to collect self-insured data, which was currently not required and this would be a positive development.  
The General Counsel stated that the dental association proposed legislation that would be harmful to members. Commissioner Davis asked how can the GIC influence legislators to pass something that was important. The Executive Director stated that there was a partnership with ANF on proposed legislation. Commissioner Paulsen stated that the Commission’s job was to remind ANF that they needed to be supportive of employees, and we need to support the rate cap amendment to be filed by ANF. Commissioner Lepore asked for the language of the amendment, and stated that if this rate cap was not approved, the $23 million should be restored. Commissioner Davis made a motion, seconded by Commissioner Lepore, to authorize the staff to request the administration to file a rate cap amendment that was already proposed or to request that the appropriation be increased to the level without the amendment.

Executive Director’s Report:
Recruitment: The Executive Director reported that the administration had been supportive of recruiting for key positions.  She introduced Travis Manzione, who came from Blue Cross Blue and was experienced in operations. She stated that he was hired as the Director of Enterprise Operations. She stated by next meeting, two other new employees would be introduced.
Willis Towers Watson Kick Off: The Executive Director reported that they the health plan procurement kick off meeting would take place after this one.
FY18 Commission Schedule: The Executive Director distributed the FY18 Commission schedule, and asked the Commissioners to hold a date in July even though a meeting was usually not held in the summer. She stated that there would be a need to hold a meeting with the sole purpose of discussing significant issues for the healthcare procurement, she stated that the public meeting had been moved earlier. Commissioner Davis stated that she would appreciate GIC 101 training for new Commissioners that explained funding and programs and acronyms.  
Next Meeting
The next scheduled meeting of the Commission, as designated by the Vice Chair, will be Thursday, June 15, 2017 at 8:30 am.
Adjournment
The meeting adjourned at 10:30 AM. 
Respectfully submitted,

Roberta Herman M.D.

Executive Director

Appendix A

Documents Distributed at May 18, 2017 Commission Meeting

A. Minutes of the meeting April 13, 2017

B. FY17 Budget Presentation for All Accounts

C. Overdue Premiums and Discrepancy Reports – 30 days or more as of May 18, 2017.
D. FY17 Communications Initiatives

E. FY18 Communications Budget Trust Fund Expenditures Request 

F. FY18 Trust Fund Request for Administrative Services

G. Annual Enrollment Health Fair Report

H. FY18 Commission Meeting Schedule
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